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7 December 2009 

Mr Michael Small 

Director Disability rights Policy 

Australian Human Rights Commission 

Level 8 Piccadilly Tower

133 Castlereagh St

Sydney, NSW, 2000 

Dear Mr Small 

We write in regard to the recent application from Hoyts Ltd, Village Road Show, Greater Union cinemas and Redding cinemas for a temporary exemption under the Disability Discrimination Act (1992)(CTH). 

Blind citizens Australia is the peak representative voice of people who are blind or vision impaired. However, we acknowledge and support the significant contribution already undertaken by people who are deaf or hard of hearing on the matter of improving cinema access. 

Blind citizens Australia is pleased by this small, but over due step to expand the current accessible cinema program in Australia. We acknowledge the cinema chains of Hoyts, Village, Greater Union and Redding (the cinemas) on their commitment to join audio description to their captioning program. 

Blind citizens Australia supports the cinemas application for an Exemption under section 55 of the Disability Discrimination Act (1992) (CTH), in consideration of the following: 

Blind Citizens Australia understands that negotiations for the program of 23 cinemas has taken a significant amount of time, involving considerable interaction between the cinemas and the disability sector. We feel it is imperative to now lock the cinemas into an agreement to ensure the on going progress of accessibility for people who are blind or vision impaired in addition to people who are deaf or hard of hearing. 
We note that the Government, in its recent media access report, indicated it will not work in the area of accessible cinema for at least the next three years. This means that people who are blind or vision impaired can rely on no Government assistance for accessible cinemas until 2013. WE find this unacceptable. 
It is, therefore, even more critical that the cinemas  are committed to an agreement to commence an accessible cinema program for people who are blind or vision impaired. WE believe that an incremental approach to full inclusion will ensure that our stakeholders needs are addressed appropriately. 
If Government and the cinemas are not willing to enter into an accessibility agreement, the  only action left available for people who are blind or vision impaired and the cinemas, collectively, to improve cinema access, is to under go legal action. Which would be costly and unnecessary for both parties to undertake. WE welcome the opportunity  for the cinemas and people who are blind or vision impaired to work co-operatively to achieve the same outcome. 

Whilst Blind Citizens Australia supports this application, we would like to outline the following points for further consideration: 

1. As set out in Schedule 1, the applicants indicated in their time table when each cinema will be fitted with accessible equipment. 
Blind citizens Australia notes the retro fitting of the existing cinemas has been scheduled periodically throughout the time table. Blind Citizens Australia strongly asserts that these cinemas have been functioning with captioning for a number of years, so the cinema audio description fit out should be completed during the beginning of the roll out program, not throughout the program. This would bring the availability of audio description in line with the current captioning program. 
2. The applicants have indicated audio description and captioning will only be shown 3 times per any given week. However, we note audio description is a personal service only heard by the individual, making it non obtrusive to other patrons. Therefore when ever an accessible film is being shown on the accessible screen, the audio description features should, and can be, available in every session to maximise the use of the equipment. 

This will ensure that patrons who are blind or vision impaired have full access an enjoyment of films just like everyone else.  

3. The applicants do not mention the number of head sets they intend to provide for each cinema. In order for the cinemas and people who are blind or vision impaired to optimise access to movie screenings, Blind citizens Australia asserts , along with Media Access Australia,  that each cinema should make available no less than 10 head set receivers. 

Each head set receiver should be maintained by the relevant cinema for recharging, maintaining cleanliness and general operation. 

4. Blind Citizens Australia notes some cinemas which have been fitted with accessible equipment, have been located in small auditoriums which are rarely used for feature films and therefore may only be shown for a relatively short time or not at all. 

We require that all new equipment must be fitted in a reasonable sized auditorium for more regular use by people who are blind or vision impaired. 

5. The applicants indicate in Schedule one, item 4 that they will commence discussions with key stake holders to continue the access program 9 months from the end of the proposed time table. 
Blind citizens Australia firmly believes that, in order to maintain any momentum in making Australia’s cinemas truly accessible, another time table, which incorporates an increase in the number of cinemas, should be anticipated to commence 6 months after this exemption ceases. 

Blind citizens Australia has concerns, based on historic events, that a timeline which commences further negotiations 9 months from the end of the current preposed time table will not allow particular succession of accessible cinemas in a timely manner. 

6. Blind citizens Australia feels the cinemas should target their advertising of audio described films via local and directed media specific to people who are blind or vision impaired. For example, via the radio for the handicapped (RPH) network, blindness orgonisation newsletters and email lists. 

All advertisments should be audio in nature and be accessible for people who are blind or vision impaired. 

7. It is not clear if the cinemas mean to include organisations which they are part owners of or affiliated with. Blind Citizens Australia seeks further information on this particularmatter. We do not feel any identity which is partly owned or supported by the collective cinema chains, should be included in this exemption unless they are totally controlled by, and make it known to the public, that they totally control the budget of the particular cinema. 

Should you require any further information I can be contacted on: 

Phone (03) 9654 1400

Mobile: 0417 549 535 

Email: robyn.mckenzie@bca.org.au
Yours sincerely, 

Robyn McKenzie 

Executive Officer 

Blind citizens Australia 
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